WHITE RIVER TOWNSHIP BOARD MEETING
IN PERSON      TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 10, 2024  7:00 PM
4700 Stanton Blvd.  Nellie B Chisholm Middle School
 Social Distancing is recommended.
MEETING MINUTES

The meeting of the White River Township Board to be called to order at 7:00 PM by Supervisor Ron Bailey with the pledge of allegiance at the Nellie B Chisholm Middle School, 4700 Stanton Blvd. Montague in the Cafeteria. 

Roll Call: Ronald Bailey Supervisor - P, Patti Sargent Clerk - P, Deb Harris Treasurer - P, Laura Anderson Trustee – P, & George Dufresne Trustee – P.

1. Approval of Agenda: Sargent moved to approve the agenda as written.  Anderson seconded.  All in favor, none opposed.  The agenda stands approved. 
2. Approval of August 13, 2024, Township Board meeting minutes. Anderson moved to approve the August meeting minutes. Dufresne seconded. All in favor, none opposed.  The August 13, 2024, meeting minutes stand approved.
3. Public comment: Limited to 3 minutes each.
a. Claire Schlaff, WRT Resident, used the overlay map to point out the potential of the green area to be a preserve.  Concerned about trees being cut down within the overlay, which could affect the watershed and ground water quality. Concerned that the lime pile has been included.
b. Elizabeth Riggle read a letter written by her mother Betty Riggle, who is a WRT Resident, about a fall she sustained on Lau Road. The road is in bad shape and is a hazard to all that use it.
c. Lauren Wackernagel - WRT Resident, supports all 4 ordinances.
d. Melissa Lorenz - WRT Resident, speaking on behalf of herself and Bill Ditty, thanks the board for their work.  Both support the overlay at the Chemours site. CEIC has been working tirelessly to clean up the site and maybe this will be the push Chemours needs to clean it up.
e. Margot Haynes – Montague Resident, concerned about digging in the ground at the Chemours site and releasing pollutants. Concerned about not exploring pollinator gardens.
f. Lori Sheehan - WRT Resident, supports the overlay. She thanks the planning commission for their work. The Chemours land is zoned Industrial and Industrial Solar should be on Industrial land. Chemours owns the land, and they can cut down trees if they want.
g. Susan Lloyd, WRT Resident, is in support of improvements to Lau Road.  She would like to see a bike lane added, plus traffic calming strategies, along with speed enforcement devices. 
4. Special Order of Business: No comments 
5. Old (Unfinished) Business: 
a. Chip and Seal of Hancock road has been completed.
b. State checking soil and water samples. Harris reported that the drilling at the Township Hall went down 328 feet, but they couldn’t stabilize the drilling because of sand.  They packed the hole with clay and brought it back up to 53 feet. This test well will stay here at the hall. Drilling is occurring all over the county. They are trying to get to bedrock. There are no results yet, but results for Muskegon County will be published next year.

6. New Business: 	
a. Renewable Energy Ordinances
i. Ordinance 60-2024:  Ordinance to Establish the Renewable Energy Overlay District. Sargent moved to adopt Resolution 72-2024, which contains Ordinance 60-2024. Harris seconded. Discussion: Bailey has received several emails and phone calls from residents in favor of adopting this resolution. The spokesperson for Chemours contacted Bailey and is in favor as well.  In addition, they are not looking to cut down trees. Roll Call: Patti Sargent - Yes, Deb Harris - Yes, Laura Anderson - Yes, George Dufresne – Yes, & Ronald Bailey – Yes. Resolution 72-2024 (and Ordinance 60-2024) passes unanimously. 
ii. Ordinance 61-2024:  Ordinance to Regulate Utility Scale Solar Energy Systems. Harris moved to adopt Resolution 73-2024, which contains Ordinance 61-2024. Dufresne seconded. Discussion: Bailey reported that numerous residents have requested we look at brownfields first for placement of Utility Scale Solar Energy Systems. Roll Call: Patti Sargent - Yes, Deb Harris - Yes, Laura Anderson - Yes, George Dufresne – Yes, & Ronald Bailey – Yes. Resolution 73-2024 (and Ordinance 61-2024) passes unanimously. 
iii. Ordinance 62-2024:  Ordinance to Regulate Wind Energy Systems. Harris moved to adopt Resolution 74-2024, which contains Ordinance 62-2024. Anderson seconded.  Roll Call: Patti Sargent - Yes, Deb Harris - Yes, Laura Anderson - Yes, George Dufresne – Yes, & Ronald Bailey – Yes. Resolution 74-2024 (and Ordinance 62-2024) passes unanimously. 
iv. Ordinance 63-2024:  Ordinance to Regulate Utility Scale Battery Energy Storage Systems. Sargent moved to adopt Resolution 75-2024, which contains Ordinance 63-2024. Sargent commented that the overlay district would be a perfect place for this and Harris added that we didn’t have an ordinance for battery storage. Roll Call: Patti Sargent - Yes, Deb Harris - Yes, Laura Anderson - Yes, George Dufresne – Yes, & Ronald Bailey – Yes. Resolution 75-2024 (and Ordinance 63-2024) passes unanimously. All 4 Resolutions have been adopted which means we have also adopted the 4 corresponding Ordinances.  They will be published in the newspaper (Mlive) and 7 days after publication, they will go into effect. 

7. Reports:
a. Financial August 2024 report: Harris noted the financials.
b. Zoning: Howell/Schmiege. Howell reported that there have been no new complaints, but there are two in process. Bailey read Schmiege’s report that there were two building permits issued for new builds. He is also working on 11 land divisions and/or splits.
c. Solid Waste: No meeting this month.
d. CEIC / recent meetings: Anderson reported that the second visioning session for Sadony Bayou will be held at the White Lake Community Library on September 24th at 5pm. In addition, an event will be held at the Book Nook, at 5pm, on 10-26-24 to celebrate the 10th Anniversary of the delisting of White Lake – Area of Concern. (Official date 10-30-2014) The next meeting is September 18th, 2pm, by Zoom.
e. Recycling: Goericke reported there were no meetings, but there is an electronic recycling event on September 28, 2024, at the Montague Farmer’s Market from 2-4pm. For a full list of accepted materials visit: bit.ly/goodwillewaste
f. Planning Commission. Don Kline presented 10 maps to the board.  Six of the 10 maps will be inserted in the master plan, with the remainder available at the hall. The maps will be displayed at the Township Hall. Last week, 7 citizens showed up for the Town Hall meeting. There were questions about the bike path and connecting to where it stops in Montague. There were also concerns about someone dumping brush at the road end of Indian Bay.
g. White Lake Ambulance Authority: Anderson reported that they had 79 runs, and they are under budget at this time.
h. Fire Authority:  Bailey reported that the National Guard has been working to complete the storage building by October 1, 2024.
i. Accounts Payable: Sargent, (Net meter [roof top Solar] the September bill was reduced by $16.46). Expenses were noted. Sargent moved to approve the accounts payable. Anderson seconded. Roll Call: Patti Sargent - Yes, Deb Harris - Yes, Laura Anderson - Yes, George Dufresne – Yes, & Ronald Bailey – Yes.  The motion stands approved. 

8. Other Business or Correspondence: Bailey spoke to our attorney, Cliff Bloom, and was told that the Short-Term Rental (STR) Ordinance needs to go back to the planning commission. In addition, the Off-Road Vehicle (ORV) Ordinance needs to go back to the planning commission. The road commission is working with us to identify which roads to use for ORVs and which roads to exclude. Anderson heard from resident Gary Graham about the tennis courts. He said there are some surface issues. Sargent informed residents that the upcoming election is November 5th, 2024. The ballots have not arrived at the hall yet, but we are hoping to mail them out the week of September 23rd. Next year we will not be mailing applications for ballots. If you are on the permanent ballot list, you will automatically get a ballot mailed to you.  If you are not on the permanent ballot list, you will need to go online and submit an application for a ballot.
9. Public comment:  Limited to 3 minutes each.  
a. Debra Hopkinson - WRT Resident, thanked the board for passing the overlay ordinance and the renewable energy ordinances. It helps to bring some local control back to the residents.
b. Elle Goudreau – WRT Resident, is grateful for the ordinance votes. While out on Lake Michigan, she has noticed the deaths of Eastern Hemlock Trees along the coast of our township, many of them at the end of Eilers Road. 
c. Margot Haynes – not a resident, is very impressed by the diligence of the board and appreciates their hard work. She wishes them to continue to consider ways to fight climate change. 
d. Mary Jo Ernst – WRT Resident, thanked the board for being proactive on these ordinances, before the state takes over. 
e. Bill Bergerson – WRT Resident, asked how it came to be that Montague owns Medbury Park. Wondered if Montague could help with the cost of repair to Lau Road. He asked if the bike path could go through the Chemours property now that there is an overlay there.
f. Lori Sheehan – WRT Resident, informed those in attendance that the Muskegon Conservation District helped San Juan Association get rid of the invasive Bittersweet plant and they can help residents with treating their Hemlock trees for the Wooley Adelgid. She also agreed that Lau Road is in terrible shape and needs improvement. 
g. Susan Lloyd – WRT Resident, said the next Town Hall meeting is October 3, from 6:30 – 8pm.  The topic is Transitional Open Space Zoning for the Chemours Propery.
h. Claire Schlaff – WRT Resident, has a map of the proposed bike path. Anderson said she is working with the Township of Montague and Chemours on the bike path plan. The holdup with the bike path is that there are issues with private property in a residential area. Anderson also said the Medbury Family granted their property to the City of Montague so that the city would have access to Lake Michigan. Sargent said that the residents of Indian Point Road got together and had a special assessment created to repave Indian Point Road and they pay off the assessment on their taxes. Bailey and Harris said they would contact the road commission and look into Lau Road. Steve Niezgoda said that the problem with Lau Road is not just potholes, but uneven surfaces. 
10. Adjournment: Anderson moved to adjourn the meeting. Dufresne seconded. All in favor, none opposed. The meeting stands adjourned at 8:35pm.


Respectfully submitted,

Julie Goericke, Deputy Clerk
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